
 

  

  

 

  

La version française suit. 
Dear colleagues,  
 
Please find below some information to better understand the Medical Council of 
Canada (MCC)’s approach to the upcoming Medical Council of Canada 
Qualifying Examination (MCCQE) Part II scheduled for October 24 and 25, 
2020.  
 
Since our announcement in March regarding postponement of the May 2020 
MCCQE Part II and throughout the evolving pandemic, we have worked actively 
with our exam site staff, as well as regularly consulted with public health 
authorities, in each specific location, as well as Dr. Theresa Tam, Chief Public 
Health Officer of Canada, to explore scenarios to deliver our exams safely and 
in a timely way. As noted by Dr. Tam’s office – ‘COVID-19 activity is variable 
across Canada’.  
 
Site cancellations 
At the time of this message, we are ready and planning to safely administer our 
exams at as many of the planned sites as we are able to. To date, Touchstone 
and Novotel in Toronto, Montreal (two sites), Quebec City, Ottawa and Kingston 
sites have advised the MCC they are unable to hold our exam.  
 
We understand the impact of cancellation decisions on candidates scheduled in 
these centres, especially those previously impacted by the postponed May 2020 
exam dates, and we will keep them updated as decisions on future exam 
sessions are made. 
  
For candidates that have been displaced from the October session due to 
cancellations, the MCC will transfer their intact application to the first available 
session. This automatically provides candidates with a place on that date. This 
is the same process that was used to transfer those from the postponed May 
2020 exam to the October and February sessions. Candidates will, however, be 
asked to reselect their centre choices as these are not always the same as the 
previous exam session.  
 
Once the May 2020 candidates had been moved to October or February, the 
MCC allowed candidates who would have applied for the October MCCQE Part 
II exam to use the remainder of the open places for February. Under normal 
circumstances, these candidates would have been required to follow the regular 
process where new candidates add their name to the pre-application list from 



which we make a random selection, considering the necessary reference 
groups.  
 
For the May 2021 session, we will prioritize Family Medicine candidates who are 
in their second year and due to complete residency on June 30, 2021. These 
candidates must add their name to the May 2021 pre-application list to be 
allocated a spot in that session. 
 
On a site-related note, we have received requests to restrict the access to the 
different exam sites to ‘local’ candidates only. Centre assignments are based on 
candidate choice. It would not be reasonable or practical to offer sites 
exclusively to residents of that area or to graduates of a certain university as we 
know that many of the candidates move for their residency and select the exam 
sites based on convenience of location for the exam dates. Further, there are 
candidates who are not affiliated with a Canadian university who require access 
to MCC examinations. 
 
Contingency plan 
The next scheduled exam date for the MCCQE Part II is February 7, 2020. The 
MCC Examinations team is working to add an additional date in February as 
well as additional dates in March to address the backlog created by the 
cancellations as a result of the pandemic.  
 
For all exam sessions, we do have a consideration process to assist candidates 
who advise us of a need to write immediately. For the exam of February 7, we 
have already approved over 20 such requests. 
If we add additional dates, depending on the number of candidates displaced in 
October, we may be able to invite candidates on the pre-application list for the 
February session, who were not previously selected.  
 
Virtual exams 
The Medical Council of Canada is considering an online delivery option for our 
Objective Structured Clinical Examinations (OSCEs), including the MCCQE Part 
II and the National Assessment Collaboration (NAC) Examination. However, 
given the high stakes nature of these non-computer-based exams and our 
commitment to delivering psychometrically defensible exams, the MCC 
determined that we could not rapidly switch to deliver them in an online format in 
2020 and still maintain the quality of these assessments. We are, however, 
actively looking at delivery options that can be implemented in a timely manner.  
 
Ensuring a safe exam environment during the pandemic 
We have worked diligently to make the changes necessary to reduce the 
possible risks during the delivery of the MCCQE Part II with physical distancing 
and other personal protective measures in place at each examination centre, as 
per the guidelines set by local public health authorities. The environment will 
mimic that in an outpatient setting for seeing a patient. We are following the 2 
metres of physical distancing when possible and all will be wearing masks. We 
will be staggering exam starts (therefore finishes) to keep gathering to a 
minimum. On exam day, candidates and site staff must complete and sign 
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the COVID-19 screening questionnaire to ensure their safety and the safety of 
others.  
 
In addition to these protocols, we have ensured that:  

• During the exam there are no large gatherings or sequestration of 
candidates 

• All orientation is being done online 
• Candidates are not eating or drinking during the exam, so limited 

risk 
• Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) is mandatory  
• Masks are removed momentarily for ID purposes (just as airlines 

currently do) 

• In the exam room, all participants are wearing PPE 
• There is no physical exam or touch required of any type 
• Candidates were encouraged to select exam centres as close as 

possible to their residence to reduce travel  
 
As of October 15, 2020, excluding the cancelled sites, the MCC anticipates 
having over 1,000 of the 2,139 candidates who originally registered to challenge 
the MCCQE Part II exam during the October session.  
 
At this time, we are not considering a full cancellation of the exam, but we are 
hoping to accommodate as many candidates as we are able to in as many 
locations as possible; however we continue to monitor public health guidelines 
and will adjust as required. Candidates can choose whether to participate or 
defer based on their own circumstances. The MCC has introduced a flexible 
refund policy in support of this. 
  
Sincerely, 

  

 

 

Maureen Topps, MB ChB, FCFP, MBA, FRCPC (Hon) 
Executive Director and CEO 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

  

 MEDICAL COUNCIL OF CANADA 
communications@mcc.ca | mcc.ca  

 

    

 

 

 

  

 

 

  

 LE CONSEIL MÉDICAL DU CANADA 

http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNqEmcO4W1Z4ZiL1bQG2tUl7shuDXDDtZlR5miZCh6MLrb0toO2UyGUYiUtYYJnw61jspgsQNwob6AA62WsfFJdDE02gZY-iMHC85vGqk5xJzZZV_lEZAgtZcztePU2WdCBo2pyeK_DwRt4rs3cojBM_SKwENOOUcpEl-Sh9Zir__nx5gY242vov3hYv1qB1f0TauLVIrWnfph9kRQrBVPb9R-99HmtdqUbu69DvTWXFZqnIvHINsMRbdTpAAykdy3CtAP3oVc5yWpcHHjVdO3RILSkxfT-vOGKHhrOCEKm01xnoG6z7zJIaF6MxL7bewqDpSp3js3_chmDhfh1z-5JBtpBmEX4bbuFT490u7BbPDX9z1aId2brRzUxWeZ5WvHp9_-CIY_4qTCkjxhJWsD5MeR-_JOHXcDsSLDwbbu0uBrjoe9pJ3QA56mHsCNdtmbW71OQRtGex1tHig516p45yw72jfxBdrmGGhqm7Gd3_lIoKyNy2I2KYtAeyJ7-McPPDB7xVuA_TwwRaa__0K6vohJe8oOSmR9zy1JrS7ff8uZS3eXIF-iFCbz-M18WLtDC4r2m5KVEpWv5ycagSkNXnbunUfHf5dVGND9Plse5C9&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
mailto:communications@mcc.ca
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNgSdGVIbGIbLketGKF9SrLTwx9aEKatAYFreAL3uP4kqlusXtcEDseW5tZZmEwCdbMEbPbfUH4JEEAwZand_GQw=&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNmiJhJoijGGejVLPMkama8ZJEA7SKgRUHNl1qbqShwytAsf0731dpuAEHodQP_J20ZvWAC6RB9ssTLWt1Ck_MutJz3YlyXBA-P3Q5ZRrj_Moh9amggENY7AEyFfkRJVyhw==&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNmiJhJoijGGejVLPMkama8ZJEA7SKgRUHNl1qbqShwytAsf0731dpuAEHodQP_J20ZvWAC6RB9ssTLWt1Ck_MutJz3YlyXBA-P3Q5ZRrj_Moh9amggENY7AEyFfkRJVyhw==&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNt3L0hrIFvuM-eOyrCQVCsyFXQRx_Pd7in0prQFBnzFmbweGhR5o0y26-z9fFik5SQKURIzmdf_LzV4H_LcmjPz0r1wKYYf7rS_uStOlKRFc&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNt3L0hrIFvuM-eOyrCQVCsyFXQRx_Pd7in0prQFBnzFmbweGhR5o0y26-z9fFik5SQKURIzmdf_LzV4H_LcmjPz0r1wKYYf7rS_uStOlKRFc&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNjavpz3SS_2SbiApgcT-KTfdrkmvfXITE1Pu8DzRfpM7P6WmFzaF_kiOUMhrIDe-Piv85pIOpuH7zXhLFAhYyBasxeoqOapO054hRiiTfVSnJOs2y9-Z7GfezOJ-K-W-Jg==&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==
http://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=001sAQL4RTh1bS2O94AmaAHNx3vhnNarWiCh5va4ux-17HfXZLbdM1VNjavpz3SS_2SbiApgcT-KTfdrkmvfXITE1Pu8DzRfpM7P6WmFzaF_kiOUMhrIDe-Piv85pIOpuH7zXhLFAhYyBasxeoqOapO054hRiiTfVSnJOs2y9-Z7GfezOJ-K-W-Jg==&c=dtCRLyi0CpjFeuAsiNc6Ec68F1Cxw3A2cftr0ZtQjsPiOieFtEaQqA==&ch=4uBYiSFrvYpUUM1-6-R85qbCgXi00gJQ8CvrixgX7DnZW4ewDUpGQA==



